A REPORT OF THE CSIS
PROGRAM ON CRISIS, CONFLICT,
AND COOPERATION

Religious Movements, Militancy, and Conflict in South Asia

CASES FROM INDIA, PAKISTAN, AND AFGHANISTAN

Authors

Joy Aoun Liora Danan Sadika Hameed Robert D. Lamb Kathryn Mixon Denise St. Peter

July 2012





A REPORT OF THE CSIS
PROGRAM ON CRISIS, CONFLICT,
AND COOPERATION

Religious Movements, Militancy, and Conflict in South Asia

CASES FROM INDIA, PAKISTAN, AND AFGHANISTAN

Authors
Joy Aoun
Liora Danan
Sadika Hameed
Robert D. Lamb
Kathryn Mixon
Denise St. Peter

July 2012





About CSIS-50th Anniversary Year

For 50 years, the Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS) has developed practical solutions to the world's greatest challenges. As we celebrate this milestone, CSIS scholars continue to provide strategic insights and bipartisan policy solutions to help decisionmakers chart a course toward a better world.

CSIS is a bipartisan, nonprofit organization headquartered in Washington, D.C. The Center's 220 full-time staff and large network of affiliated scholars conduct research and analysis and develop policy initiatives that look into the future and anticipate change.

Since 1962, CSIS has been dedicated to finding ways to sustain American prominence and prosperity as a force for good in the world. After 50 years, CSIS has become one of the world's preeminent international policy institutions focused on defense and security; regional stability; and transnational challenges ranging from energy and climate to global development and economic integration.

Former U.S. senator Sam Nunn has chaired the CSIS Board of Trustees since 1999. John J. Hamre became the Center's president and chief executive officer in 2000. CSIS was founded by David M. Abshire and Admiral Arleigh Burke.

CSIS does not take specific policy positions; accordingly, all views expressed herein should be understood to be solely those of the author(s).

© 2012 by the Center for Strategic and International Studies. All rights reserved.

ISBN 978-0-89206-738-1

Center for Strategic and International Studies 1800 K Street, NW, Washington, DC 20006

Tel: (202) 887-0200 Fax: (202) 775-3199 Web: www.csis.org



Preface iv
Introduction 1
India: Hindu Nationalist Groups 5
Pakistan: State-Sponsored Militancy and Pakistani Taliban 11
Afghanistan: Mujahideen and Successors 15
Religion and Militant Groups' Strategies for Gaining Support 18
Relations with the State 18
Service Provision 19
Kinship and Patronage Networks 22
Diaspora Outreach 23
Conclusions 25

PREFACE

For the past six years, the Program on Crisis, Conflict, and Cooperation (C3) and its predecessor, the Post-Conflict Reconstruction Project, have studied the intersection of religion and both conflict and peace. This line of research began with a study of Islamic charities, including those operated by Hamas and Hezbollah and by European, Somali, and Saudi groups. Published in 2007 as Understanding Islamic Charities, this research found that the international community had great difficulty recognizing and supporting the constructive role that most Islamic charities play. That same year, for a report titled Mixed Blessings: U.S. Government Engagement with Religion in Conflict-Prone Settings, our program surveyed executive-branch agencies of the U.S. government and found important gaps in policies and programming related to religion abroad. Those studies identified a need for better awareness within the U.S. policy community of issues surrounding religion and identity, especially in conflict-affected countries, and so we hosted a series of events on those topics throughout 2008 and 2009. The findings from our program's work during this period, including recommendations to incorporate religious issues into training and education for U.S. civilian and military personnel, are detailed in "Navigating in the Fog: Improving U.S. Government Engagement with Religion," published in Rethinking Religion and World Affairs (2012), edited by Timothy Samuel Shah, Alfred Stepan, and Monica Duffy Toft.

Given the high level of U.S. involvement in Afghanistan and Pakistan, and the important role religion seems to play in those societies, in 2010 we began a two-year study of religiously motivated nonstate armed movements in the region. Our focus was the role they played in governance at the subnational level to see how successful they were in using religion or service provision to build support in local communities. We found that religion has sometimes helped them gain access to some communities, but alienated others; intimidation and kinship ties have been the more common means of gaining access. Likewise, some groups have offered security, justice, humanitarian, and other services, but few have done it well—and even those who had initially been successful usually managed to lose support after becoming abusive or imposing their religious views in unwelcome ways. *Religion and Militancy in Pakistan and Afghanistan: A Literature Review*, published in 2012, describes and analyzes what is known in the English language literature about how religious militant groups operate in Afghanistan and Pakistan.

This line of research was part of a broader study of governance and politics in Afghanistan and Pakistan looking in detail at formal, informal, illicit, and hybrid structures in the region. *Political Governance and Strategy in Afghanistan* and *Subnational Governance, Service Delivery, and Militancy in Pakistan*, both published in 2012, considered the strategic implications of the complicated interactions among governance, politics, and militancy. (A forthcoming report, *Prospects for Indian and Pakistani Cooperation in Afghanistan*, considers some regional issues affecting stability.) A series of background papers was published in late 2011 and early 2012 to elucidate the dynamics of governance in greater detail, especially in Pakistan: *Governance and Militancy in Pakistan's Chi*

tral District; Governance and Militancy in Pakistan's Khyber Agency; Governance and Militancy in Pakistan's Khyber Pakhtunkhwa Province; Governance and Militancy in Pakistan's Southern Punjab Province; Governance and Militancy in Pakistan's Swat Valley; Government Decentralization in the 21st Century: A Literature Review; and The 2010 Flooding Disaster in Pakistan: An Opportunity for Governance Reform or another Layer of Dysfunction?

In this final report, Religious Movements, Militancy, and Conflict in South Asia: Cases from India, Pakistan, and Afghanistan, we draw upon our entire research program on religion and conflict, especially over the past two years, to offer a broad overview of the different roles religion has played in governance, politics, and conflicts in South Asia. We argue that it is just as important today as it was when we began this research six years ago that policy officials pay specific attention to the role of religion in conflict settings. It is not safe to assume that religiously themed rhetoric represents the true motives of conflict actors or the true beliefs of local communities. But nor is it safe to assume that religion, and especially religious identity, does *not* contribute to conflict—or that it could not contribute to peace. Religion needs to be understood in context.

None of this research would have been possible without the generous support of the Henry Luce Foundation, and we are grateful in particular to Toby Volkman and Michael Gilligan for their willingness to fund policy research on these issues for so many years now. The governance and politics research of the past two years was supported as well by the Ploughshares Fund and the Carnegie Corporation of New York. Several anonymous reviewers provided extremely helpful feedback. The Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies in Delhi, India, convened a peer review of the India case, and we thank them for their criticisms and support.

Finally, I am enormously grateful to my coauthors, Joy Aoun, Liora Danan, Sadika Hameed, Kathryn Mixon, and Denise St. Peter, all of whom contributed in fundamental ways to the production of this report, and without whom it never could have been completed. I take full responsibility for any errors of fact or omission that might remain.

> ROBERT D. LAMB Washington, D.C. July 2012



RELIGIOUS MOVEMENTS, MILITANCY, AND CONFLICT IN SOUTH ASIA

CASES FROM INDIA, PAKISTAN, AND AFGHANISTAN

Joy Aoun, Liora Danan, Sadika Hameed, Robert D. Lamb, Kathryn Mixon, and Denise St. Peter¹

Introduction

The top headlines of the past year have made increasingly clear to U.S. government officials the central—but complicated—roles that religion plays in many of the most strategically important engagements of the United States.

Since early 2011, the uprisings in the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) have brought about significant changes to long-standing political regimes. Concerns in the West over the types of regimes that will replace Muammar Qaddafi, Hosni Mubarak, and potentially others have been fueled in part by uncertainty over the role religion will play in national and regional politics. In some cases, these movements initially forged a degree of solidarity among protesters from different religious communities.² But subsequently there has been an increase in sectarian, religious, and ethnic animosities among the challengers in some of those countries. For example, in the wake of Hosni Mubarak's departure from Egypt, the country saw a surge in violent clashes between the Sunni Muslim majority and the Coptic Christian minority.³

In October of last year, President Obama announced he was sending 100 military advisers to the Great Lakes region in central Africa to help find Joseph Kony, the leader of a terrorist organization called the Lord's Resistance Army (LRA). The LRA had emerged in 1987 as an armed Christian movement demanding greater rights from the central government of Uganda. Over time the movement became increasingly violent, and today it is widely considered one of the worst violators of human rights in central Africa, with religion featuring prominently in the LRA's rhetoric.

At the end of 2011, after the United States formally withdrew its troops from Iraq, tensions between Shi'a and Sunni Muslims grew rapidly, whether over religious beliefs, identity, prejudice, or politics. It remains unclear whether some of the early incidents were a bellwether for a broader

^{1.} The authors are associated with CSIS's Program on Crisis, Conflict, and Cooperation as follows: Robert D. Lamb, director; Joy Aoun, research associate and program coordinator; Liora Danan, fellow; Sadika Hameed, research associate; and Kathryn Mixon and Denise St. Peter, research interns. The authors thank Zeina Boustani and Farha Tahir for research and editorial support.

^{2.} Jean-Pierre Filiu, *The Arab Revolution: Ten Lessons from the Democratic Uprising* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2011).

^{3.} James Traub, "Exodus: Is There a Place for Christians in the New Middle East?" *Foreign Policy* (October 21, 2011).

sectarian conflict, or whether the U.S. withdrawal had simply caused some expected turbulence in the balance of power that will settle once a new political equilibrium is reached.

And in Afghanistan, the United States continues to fight the Taliban, a movement that originated in religious schools, evolved into a brutal theocratic regime, and, after losing power, became an insurgency purportedly seeking to reestablish its "Islamic Emirate of Afghanistan." Importantly, the Taliban's theology has always been at odds with the Sufi traditions of most Afghans, and many Taliban fighters have joined the movement for reasons besides religious conviction. Earlier this year, after it was discovered that American troops had mistakenly burnt copies of the Qur'an at a military base in Afghanistan, protests broke out in several places throughout the country, and some turned violent. Many observers believe the demonstrators were less concerned about the burning than they were frustrated with the American presence, and in many cases Afghan religious leaders and political opposition figures fueled the anger.⁵

More recently, as the United States contemplates engagement in Syria, what started as a relatively peaceful protest movement there has become a mainly Sunni armed insurgency that includes both local fighters and defectors from the Syrian military. The protestors armed themselves in response to the Syrian security forces' violent attacks, but the conflict has sectarian tones as well. The Assad regime has engaged in sectarian rhetoric to mobilize the country's Alawite, Druze, and Christian minorities against the mainly Sunni protestors, arguing that a regime with a Sunni majority would endanger the other minorities. Many Sunni volunteers joining the struggle against the regime from outside Syria have been motivated by a sense of religious obligation. In another layer of religion's relevance, the Russian Orthodox Church has been a major force in ensuring Russia's opposition to the removal of Syrian president Bashar al-Assad, arguing that it would endanger Syria's Christian minority.

In many more places—including Iran, Lebanon, Saudi Arabia, Northern Ireland, and even the United States—religion clearly interacts with politics, economics, and identity (including language, clan, skin tone, shared history, class, region, and state) in ways that are relevant to conflict (peaceful or violent). Which aspects are most salient often depends on the particular social context, but a well-established literature has acknowledged that identity is often an important factor in conflict situations. Identity competition, including religiously based competition, can play "a central role

^{4.} Mariam Mufti, *Religion and Militancy in Pakistan and Afghanistan: A Literature Review* (Washington, D.C.: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2012); Sarah Ladbury, "Testing Hypotheses on Radicalisation in Afghanistan: Why Do Men Join the Taliban and Hizb-i Islami? How Much Do Local Communities Support Them?" Independent Report for the Department for International Development (DFID), August 14, 2009; Knox Thames, "The United States Needs to 'get religion' in Afghanistan," *Yale Journal of International Affairs* (Spring/Summer 2011): 130–32.

^{5.} This observation is based on informal conversations one of the authors (Lamb) had with more than a dozen Afghans and Americans in Kabul, February 2012.

^{6.} Nicholas Blanford, "Exclusive: Veteran Lebanese fighter trains new generation of jihadis—for Syria," *Christian Science Monitor*, May 30, 2012, http://www.csmonitor.com/World/Middle-East/2012/0530/ Exclusive-Veteran-Lebanese-fighter-trains-new-generation-of-jihadis-for-Syria?cmpid=addthis_email#. T8aPaS-3Wac.email.

^{7.} Ellen Barry, "Russian Church Is a Strong Voice Opposing Intervention in Syria," *New York Times*, May 31, 2012, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/06/01/world/europe/russian-church-opposes-syrian -intervention.html.

^{8.} See Linell E. Cady and Sheldon W. Simon, *Religion and Conflict in South and Southeast Asia* (New York: Routledge, 2007); V.P. Gagnon Jr., *The Myth of Ethnic War: Serbia and Croatia in the 1990s* (Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press 2004); Jeffrey Haynes, "Conflict, Conflict Resolution and Peace-Building: The

in the inception and escalation of intergroup conflict, even when economic and political factors also are at play."9

Recent scholarship has increasingly explored a religion-specific role in both conflict "inception and escalation" and conflict resolution and peacebuilding; one expert task force has found that religion "lends a sacred aura and intensity to disputes and campaigns that also have significant secular dimensions." In many cases, violence or conflict tends to consolidate religious belief or identity, as, for example, a coping mechanism in the face of deprivation, or as a protective measure, a flag to rally around in the face of attack. As one scholar proposes, "the decision to use violence may come first, at least on the part of the leadership, which then crafts a borrowed doctrine out of bits and pieces of established ideology or religion in order to support what is in essence a political goal."11

Other scholars have argued that the notion of sacrifice in many religious traditions acts as a particular type of motivator in both violence and peacemaking. When religion becomes an aspect of violence, conflict can therefore be more deadly and intractable than otherwise. 12 The likelihood that religious cleavages will lead to political violence may depend on many factors, including the size of religious minorities, their geographic distribution, the history of conflict, external support, capacity for mobilization, and whether religious groups are internally divided. Religious divisions appear to have less salience where people of one religious group identify with different ethnic groups, geographic locations, or class divisions.¹³ Additional scholarship has found that state limits on religious practice are statistically linked to conflict and instability;¹⁴ at the same time, disagreement over the right to proselytize is sometimes a source of conflict, too. In looking at roles religion can play in *promoting* peace, scholars have pointed to the ways religious texts or claims can contribute to reconciliation. One expert, considering cases of transitional justice, has found "the presence of a political theology or culturally rooted concept of reconciliation,

Role of Religion in Mozambique, Nigeria and Cambodia," Commonwealth and Comparative Politics 47, no. 51 (2009): 56; Donald L. Horowitz, Ethnic Groups in Conflict (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1985), 53; John Hutchinson and Anthony D. Smith, eds., Ethnicity (New York: Oxford University Press 1996); David A. Lake and Donald Rothchild, "Containing Fear, The Origins and Management of Ethnic Conflict," *International Security* 21, no. 2 (1996): 41–75.

- 9. Jeffrey R. Seul, "Ours Is the Way of God': Religion, Identity, and Intergroup Conflict," Journal of Peace Research 36, no. 5 (1999): 553-569.
- 10. R. Scott Appleby and Richard Cizik, Engaging Religious Communities Abroad: A New Imperative for U.S. Foreign Policy, Report of the Task Force on Religion and the Making of U.S. Foreign Policy (Chicago: Chicago Council on Global Affairs, 2010), 38.
- 11. Martha Crenshaw, "Terrorism and Global Security," in Leashing the Dogs of War: Conflict Management in a Divided World, ed. Chester A. Crocker et al. (Washington, D.C.: United States Institute of Peace Press, 2007), 72.
- 12. Monica Duffy Toft, "Religion, Terrorism, and Civil Wars," in Rethinking Religion and World Affairs, ed. Timothy Samuel Shah, Alfred Stepan, and Monica Duffy Toft (New York: Oxford University Press, 2012),
- 13. Harris Mylonas in "Report of the Georgetown Symposium on Religion, Democracy and the Foreign Policy of the Obama Administration," Berkley Center for Religion, Peace, and World Affairs, June 7, 2010, 16-17.
- 14. Brian J. Grim and Roger Finke, "Religious Persecution in Cross-National Context: Clashing Civilizations or Regulated Religious Economies?" American Sociological Review (August 2007): 654; and also Grim and Finke, Price of Freedom Denied: Religious Persecution and Conflict in the 21st Century (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2011), 78.

with variations in its propositions and its warrants, in an impressively wide array of religions and cultures." ¹⁵

This growing literature has sought to understand what distinctive qualities religion might introduce to these cases, but much research is still required in defining religion, investigating how it interacts with other conflict-relevant variables, and exploring whether it has particular characteristics to distinguish its capacity to either mitigate or exacerbate conflicts.¹⁶

It is, however, clear in many conflict and post-conflict cases that religious institutions and leaders are critically important, and religious values often motivate either violence or peacebuilding. This paper contributes to the ongoing research effort to assess what is substantively distinctive about religion and the roles it can play in conflict, by exploring the ways that religion has been a factor in militant groups' approaches to gaining support in India, Pakistan, and Afghanistan. Religion is a relevant factor in key ways that these groups build support, including their relations with the state, service provision, kinship and patronage networks, and diaspora outreach. The roles religion plays in these categories are complicated and not always intuitive. Militant groups must find ways to limit central government's pressures on their activities, including religious ones. These same groups can risk alienating local populations when they pair strong ideological or religious stances with service provision, or operate through patronage networks that are too rigid or not sufficiently inclusive. And global religious networks can inspire diaspora communities to pursue violent activity against their adopted governments. In all of these cases, religion might be an entry point for the militant group's activities, or leaders might construct religious justifications after the fact.

In South Asia, these groups' activities matter because they threaten the ability of states to maintain peace and stability internally and complicate relations between already tense neighbors; this instability has grave implications for U.S. national security. Many of the nonstate armed groups that incite or perpetrate violence—against the state, civilians, foreigners, or each other—draw on religious language and ideas to support their efforts to establish a theocratic state, defend their fellow believers against physical or doctrinal attack, punish heretics, or defend a prophet or a god against insult. There is a wide variety in the kinds of groups using those methods, and the role that religion plays in how those groups operate and gain support in certain communities varies widely as well. Hindu nationalists in India are different from Islamic militants in Pakistan. How some Afghans came to support the anti-Soviet mujahideen in the 1980s was different from how others initially came to support the Taliban in the 1990s, how some Indians came to support

^{15.} Daniel Philpott, "What Religion Offers for the Politics of Transitional Justice," in *Rethinking Religion and World Affairs*, ed. Timothy Samuel Shah, Alfred Stepan, and Monica Duffy Toft (New York: Oxford University Press, 2012), 158.

^{16.} See Appleby and Cizik, Engaging Religious Communities Abroad; Matthias Basedeau, Georg Stuver, Johannes Vullers, and Tim Wegenast, "Do Religious Factors Impact Armed Conflict? Empirical Evidence from Sub-Saharan Africa," German Institute of Global and Area studies, Working Papers, no. 168 (2011); Douglas Johnston, Religion, Terror, and Error: U.S. Foreign Policy and the Challenge of Spiritual Engagement (Santa Barbara: Praeger Security International, 2011); Douglas Johnston and Cynthia Sampson, Religion: The Missing Dimension of Statecraft (New York: Oxford University Press, 1994); David Little, "Religion, Conflict, and Peace," presented at the Workshop on Religion, Politics, Conflict and Humanitarian Action: Faith-Based Organisations as Political, Humanitarian or Religious Actors, Geneva, Switzerland, May 18–19, 2005; David Smock, Religion in World Affairs: Its Role in Conflict and Peace (Washington, D.C.: United States Institute of Peace Press, 2008); Frances Stewart and Graham Brown, "Motivations for Conflict: Groups and Individuals," in Leashing the Dogs of War: Conflict Management in a Divided World, ed. Chester A. Crocker et al. (Washington, D.C.: United States Institute of Peace Press, 2007).

Hindu nationalists, and how the Pakistani state came to support Islamic militants in Pakistan and Afghanistan. Sometimes it will be necessary to engage the religious element directly—for example, by countering narratives of religious persecution or by working with religious leaders—and sometimes it will not, as when religion is not central to how malign actors gain support, despite their rhetoric.

The first section introduces three Hindu nationalist groups with different agendas and sources of support in India. The second section discusses the Pakistani state's changing relationship with religion through its history, focusing in particular on its role in fostering Islamic militancy to achieve foreign policy objectives over the past 30 years. The third section briefly considers the role of religion in the rise of the mujahideen and the Taliban in Afghanistan. The final section discusses some of the ways the groups introduced in this report have gained supporters, and the role religion has played in their garnering that support.

India: Hindu Nationalist Groups

On February 27, 2002, a train carrying Hindu pilgrims from a holy site in northern India caught fire in the town of Godhra, India. Nearly 60 people were killed. 17 The fire, believed to have been set by a Muslim mob, sparked a series of reprisal attacks and communal violence that killed more than a thousand people, most of them Muslims. 18 Six years later, in the Indian state of Orissa, somewhere between 16 and 40 Christians were killed in a single day, hundreds of homes were destroyed, and thousands of people were displaced.19

While the Indian government has long been concerned about Islamic extremism, the Orissa, Godhra, and post-Godhra attacks contributed to a recognition that some Hindu groups might pose a domestic threat as well. In February 2010, for example, Indian home minister Chidambaram highlighted the threat of the "recent uncovered phenomenon of saffron terrorism" and called for government officials to bolster their capacity to deal with these organizations.²⁰ Later that year, a leaked cable between Congress Party leader Rahul Gandhi and U.S. Ambassador

^{17.} Celia W. Duggar, "Fire Started on Train Carrying Hindu Activists Kills 58," New York Times, February 28, 2002; "2002: Hindus die in train fire," BBC News, February 27, 2002; Celia W. Dugger, "Hindu Rioters Kill 60 Muslims in India," New York Times, March 1, 2002.

^{18.} The cause of the Godhra fire remains the subject of a great deal of controversy and contention. Sanjay Ruparelia, "Rethinking Institutional Theories of Political Moderation: The Case of Hindu Nationalism in India," Comparative Politics 38, no. 3 (2006): 318; also, "India court jails 31 for life over 2002 Gujarat Riots," BBC News, November 9, 2011.

^{19.} There is a great deal of variation regarding the number of reported deaths. Official reports state that 16 individuals were killed. However, estimates from other Indian and Western sources put the estimates closer to 30 or 40. Similarly, the numbers of displaced persons vary considerably, but are around 10,000 or higher. Hari Kumar and Heather Timmons, "Violence in India Is Fueled by Religious and Economic Divide," New York Times, September 4, 2008; "BJP MLA convicted in Kandhamal riots case," The Hindu, September 9, 2010.

^{20.} Indian home minister P. Chidambaram, statement before a meeting of Indian state police chiefs, New Delhi, India, August 25, 2010. By July 2011, Chidambaram had publicly linked nine incidents of terrorism to right-wing Hindu extremist organizations. See "Saffron terror probe fuelling BJP attack on govt: Chidambaram," India Today, July 25, 2011; "Saffron Terrorism—a new phenomenon, says Home Minister Chidambaram," New Delhi Television (NDTV) Online, August 25, 2010. "Saffron terrorism" is commonly used in the media to describe terrorist acts carried out by right-wing Hindu nationalist; "saffron" refers to the color of the flag of the Rashtriya Swayamsevak Sangh (RSS) group.

Timothy Roemer quoted Gandhi as saying that radical Hindu groups posed a greater threat to India than Islamic radicals. The subsequent media coverage launched a national debate over the controversy.²¹

Hindu nationalism has its ideological origins in the British Colonial period. In 1923, writer and activist V.D. Savarkar coined the term "Hindutva" to describe the historical, political, and spiritual essence of being Hindu. Savarkar envisioned Hindutva as a political and cultural identity more than an explicitly religious one, and advocated for the creation of a *Hindu rashtra* (Hindu nation) based on Hindu traditions and values.²² Like many colonial-era nationalist leaders throughout the world, Savarkar made powerful use of pre-colonial historical narratives to reaffirm the glory of indigenous cultures and advocate for their right to self-rule. While Savarkar's historical narratives served to unify Hindus, Buddhists, Jains, and Sikhs—all considered part of the Hindutva community²³—they also designated Christians and Muslims as foreigners.²⁴ After its independence from Britain in 1947, India faced the challenge of choosing national symbols, an official language, and a common historical narrative in the context of a multicultural society. Over the next few years, Hindu culture took root in India's formal and informal institutions.²⁵ During the same period, India also experienced a considerable amount of religious conflict, including violence in 1947 and 1948 related to the partition of Hindu-majority India and Muslim-majority Pakistan.²⁶

Contemporary Hindu nationalism was shaped by several important events in the 1980s and 1990s. One was a long-standing dispute over the holy city of Ayodhya. Hindus believe Ayodhya is the birthplace of the Hindu god Ram. In the 1500s, the Mughal Emperor Babur had a mosque built in the city. According to the Hindu narrative, Babur demolished a temple dedicated to Ram and had a mosque built on its foundation. The Muslim narrative, however, disputes that there had

^{21.} Jason Burke, "WikiLeaks cables: Rahul Gandhi warned US of Hindu extremist threat," *Guardian*, December 16, 2010. See also: "Radical Hindu groups bigger threat than LeT, says Rahul," *India Today*, December 18, 2010; "BJP, RSS target Rahul over Hindu terror remarks," *India Today*, December 17, 2010; "Govt seeks army report on fake WikiLeaks cables," *Headlines Today*, December 10, 2010. There is a debate in both academic and policy circles over the proper terminology for the ideology of right-wing Hindu groups, that is, whether they should be considered "extremists," "nationalists," or "Hindu revivalists." Institute for Peace and Conflict Studies (IPCS) and Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS), expert roundtable, Delhi, India, February 23, 2012; Aparna Devare, "Secularizing Religion: Hindu Extremism as a Modernist Discourse," *International Political Sociology* 3, (2009): 156–157.

^{22.} V.D. Savarkar, *Hindutva: Who Is a Hindu?* (Bombay: Veer Savarkar Prakashan, 1969), originally published in 1923; V.D. Savarkar, *Essentials of Hindutva* (1922), http://www.savarkar.org/content/pdfs/en/essentials_of_hindutva.v001.pdf.

^{23.} These groups are also included in the category of "Hindu" in Article 25 of the Indian Constitution. Constitution of India, Part III, Articles 25–28.

^{24.} See, for example, V.D. Savarkar, *Six Glorious Epochs of Indian History*, ed. and trans. S. T. Godbole (New Delhi: Bal Savarkar, 1971). Many of these groups continue to designate Muslims and Christians as foreigners today. See, RSS, "Meeting the Historic Need," RSSIndia.org, December 10, 2009, http://www.rssindia.org/index/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=192:meeting-the-historic-need&catid=59:hin duism&Itemid=74.

^{25.} Omar Khalidi, "Hinduising India: secularism in practice," *Third World Quarterly* 29, no. 8 (2008): 1550–57.

^{26.} Steven Wilkinson, *Votes and Violence: Electoral Competition and Ethnic Riots in India* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2004); Brahma Chellaney, "Fighting Terrorism in Southern Asia: The Lessons of History," *International Security* 26, no. 3 (Winter 2001–2002): 97–101.

ever been a Hindu temple on the site where the Babri Mosque was constructed.²⁷ In 1992, several Hindu nationalist groups demolished the Babri Mosque with the intention of building a Hindu temple in its place; riots ensued.28

Domestic political changes in the 1980s and 1990s also shaped Hindu nationalism. In 1979, Prime Minister Morarji Desai created the Mandal Commission to examine and document castebased and religious inequalities in India. The report defined and identified India's "socially and economically backward" classes and provided recommendations for improving social and economic opportunities. Ten years later, Prime Minister V.P. Singh implemented the commission's recommendations, which included creating a quota system for members of the lower classes and religious minorities in educational entities and the civil service. This policy was opposed by rightwing parties, including Hindu nationalist organizations, some of which organized or encouraged riots and student protests.29

The three largest and most influential Hindu nationalist groups in India today are the Rashtriya Swayamsevak Sangh (RSS), the Bharatiya Janata Party (BJP), and the Vishva Hindu Parishad (VHP). While they differ in constituency, tactics, and ideological distance from mainstream views, they all embrace majoritarianism, employ Savarkar's rhetoric of Hindutva, and feature prominently on the national political scene. They support the integration of Hindu culture and traditions into state policies and institutions, and generally oppose the secular agenda of India's ruling Congress Party.30

The RSS (National Volunteer Organization) was founded in 1925 by K.B. Hedgewar, who was heavily influenced by the works of Savarkar and other Hindu activists of the 1920s.³¹ The RSS considers itself a Hindu cultural organization rather than a political one and bases its ideology and symbols, including its saffron-colored flag, on symbols associated with the god Ram.³² It has approximately 4.5 million members (in a country of more than a billion people).³³ In spite of its cultural imagery, some of the RSS's objectives have also been explicitly political. Although it has not formally involved itself in politics, many of its members have, and some have held prominent

^{27.} Kameshwar Choudhary, "BJP's Changing View of Hindu-Muslim Relations," Economic and Political Weekly (August 17, 1991): 1901-03.

^{28.} Government of India, Ministry of Home Affairs, Report of the Liberhan Ayhodya Commission of Inquiry, 2009, p. 1, http://video.tv18online.com.edgesuite.net/cnnibn/flvstore/fpc/liberhan_1.pdf; "Timeline: Ayodhya holy site crisis," BBC News, September 30, 2010.

^{29.} The rise of Sikh militancy in Punjab during these critical years also helped to bring religion to the forefront of political discourse. S. Kalyanaraman, Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses (ISDA), author interview, Delhi, India, February 22, 2012; Y. Yadav, "Electoral Politics in the Time of Change: India's Third Electoral System, 1989-1999," Economic and Political Weekly 34, no. 34/35 (1999): 2393-99; Surinder S. Jodhka, "Engaging with Caste: Academic Discourses, Identity Politics and State Policy," Working Paper Series 2, no. 2, Indian Institute of Dalit Studies and UNICEF India, New Delhi, http://www.dalitstudies.org.in/wp/ wps0202.pdf.

^{30.} Yogendra Malik and Dhirendra Vajpeyi, "The Rise of Hindu Militancy: India's Secular Democracy at Risk," Asian Survey 29, no. 3 (March 1989): 308-25; Achin Vanaik, "Examining the Ayodhya Conflict," Economic and Political Weekly 26, no. 17 (April 27, 1991): 1099.

^{31.} In fact, one of the four founding members of the RSS was Baburao Savarkar, V.D. Savarkar's brother. Tapan Basu et al., Khaki shorts and saffron flags: a critique of the Hindu right (Hyderabad: Orient Longman Limited, 1993), 16.

^{32.} Ibid., 13.

^{33. &}quot;Analysis: RSS aims for a Hindu nation," BBC News, last updated Monday, March 10, 2003, http:// news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south_asia/655722.stm, accessed March 15, 2012.

positions. For example, former prime minister Atal Bihari Vajpayee India had joined the RSS in 1939.³⁴ Lal Krishan Advani served as the secretary for the RSS in 1947 and later went on to become president of the BJP, minister of home affairs, and deputy prime minister.

Since the colonial era, the RSS has supported the establishment of a Hindu nation and has taken positions on educational policy and elections, among others.³⁵ Created in British India, the RSS opposed both colonial rule and the partition of Pakistan from India. Its relationship with the Congress Party has often been adversarial. In February 1948, the Congress Party banned the RSS following the assassination of Mahatama Gandhi. Although RSS was not charged with directly participating in the attack, the home minister believed that its activities had indirectly contributed to the assassination. The ban was lifted in 1949 after M.S. Golwalkar, leader of the RSS, pledged its commitment to nonviolence and the Constitution of India.³⁶ The organization was again banned from 1975 to 1977 by Indira Gandhi's administration during the instatement of emergency rule.³⁷ RSS was banned for a third time after it and other Hindu nationalist organizations were linked to the demolition of the Babri Mosque and subsequent retaliatory violence.³⁸ That ban was removed in 1993.³⁹

The Bharatiya Jana Sangh (BJS) is the predecessor of the current Bharatiya Janata Party (BJP).⁴⁰ The BJS was formed by members of the RSS in 1951. Following the imposition of a state of emergency by Indira Gandhi and the arrest of a number of political leaders from opposition groups, the BJS allied with a number of other organizations to contest the 1977 election, forming the Janata party. The Janata Party won the elections and formed the first non-Congress Party government. However, ideological differences between different groups within the Janata led to further splits in 1980. The BJP was created under these circumstances in 1980, and Atal Behari Vajpayee became the first president of the party.⁴¹

If the RSS is the cultural backbone of the Hindu nationalist organizations, the BJP (Indian People's Party) is their "political arm." The BJP is led by a cadre of prominent army officials and religious authorities and enjoys substantial support from both conservative and moderate Hindus. It served as the ruling party from 1998 to 2004 and is currently the second-largest party nation-

^{34.} Atal Bihari Vajpayee, "The Sangh (RSS) is my soul; writes Atal Bihari Vajpayee," *Vishwa Samvada Kendra*, Karnataka, January 19, 2012, http://samvada.org/2012/news/the-sangh-rss-is-my-soul-writes-atal-behari-vajpayee/.

^{35.} From an RSS pamphlet from the 1920s, cited in ibid., 15.

^{36.} Bharat Bhushan, "RSS cautious of terrorist tag," India Today, January 22, 2011.

^{37.} Ibid

^{38.} Government of India, *Report of the Liberhan Ayhodya Commission*, 1; Ruparelia, "Rethinking Institutional Theories of Political Moderation," 318; Bhushan, "RSS cautious of terrorist tag."

^{39.} H.G.A. Hughes, "Encyclopedia of Modern Worldwide Extremists and Extremist Groups," *Reference Reviews* 19, no. 4 (2005): 14–15.

^{40.} While the closest translation to the terms "Bharati," "Bharati," and "Bharatiya" are "India," "Indian," and "Indian," respectively, it should be noted that these terms strongly connote the Hindu nation rather than all of the people and cultures contained within the internationally defined state of India. Ketan Thakkar and Abimanyu Chandra, author interviews, November 28–30, 2011.

^{41.} Bharatiya Janata Party, "BJP History," http://www.bjp.org/index.php?option=com_content&view=ar ticle&id=129&Itemid=433, accessed November 14, 2011.

^{42.} Devare, "Secularizing Religion," 157.

wide. 43 Ideologically, the BJP is strongly aligned with the concept of Hindutva. 44 Its stance on the Ayodhya dispute was unequivocally pro-Hindu, and building a Hindu temple at the site of the demolished mosque was a cornerstone of the party's manifesto for a number of years.⁴⁵

A number of national BJP officials have been accused of inciting or failing to prevent the post-Godhra violence in Gujarat against Muslims. Human Rights Watch claimed BJP leaders in Gujarat, including Chief Minister Narenda Modi, had directly organized the violence (BJP has disputed the charge).⁴⁶ After the leak of a confidential report from the Supreme Court's Special Investigation Team in early 2011, some Indian newspapers reported that Modi's most serious infraction was diminishing the seriousness of the situation. Others, including *The Hindu*, reported that Modi failed to condemn attacks on Muslims and even justified them.⁴⁷ A number of other BJP-linked officials were found to be either directly involved in the riots or guilty of appointing sympathetic (generally RSS or VHP-linked) prosecutors to sensitive cases.⁴⁸

The Vishva Hindu Parishad (VHP, for World Hindu Council) was founded in 1964 by Hindu spiritual leader Swami Chinmayananda and former RSS member Shivram Shankar Apte. Within the broader Hindu community, the VHP has advocated strongly for unity, pushing for the elimination of the caste system and the protection of all the religions encompassed by Hindutva (Buddhism, Jainism, Hinduism, and Sikhism). Its position on Islam and Christianity are more hardline, calling upon all Hindus to protect their traditions from what are considered foreign and aggressive forces.⁴⁹ It has also advocated a number of majoritarian positions, calling for a national ban on cow slaughtering and promoting other Hindu values nationwide.⁵⁰

VHP has a youth wing, Bajrang Dal, that declares itself the "Warriors of the Hindutva Revolution."51 Bajrang Dal, considered VHP's militant wing, has held a number of training camps in Ayodhya, where students between the ages of 20 and 25 are trained to fight with firearms and

^{43.} Ruparelia, "Rethinking Institutional Theories of Political Moderation."

^{44.} Bharatiya Janata Party, "Philosophy: Hindutva," February 9, 2009, http://www.bjp.org/index.php ?option=com_content&view=article&id=133&Itemid=546, accessed November 15, 2011.

^{45.} Bharatiya Janata Party, "BJP Election Manifesto 1998," http://www.bjp.org/index.php?option=com _content&view=article&id=406:national-democratic-alliance-manifesto-1999&catid=50:election-manifestos &Itemid=446; Bharatiya Janata Party, "BJP Manifesto: Lok Sabha Elections 2009," http://www.bjp.org/ index.php?option=com content&view=article&id=137:manifesto-lok-sabha-election-2009&catid =50:election-manifestos&Itemid=549.

^{46.} IPCS-CSIS expert roundtable, Delhi, India, February 23, 2012; Human Rights Watch, We Have No Orders to Save You: State Participation and Complicity in Communal Violence in Gujarat, Human Rights Watch Report 14, no. 3 (April 2002), http://www.hrw.org/reports/2002/india/gujarat.pdf; Ruparelia, "Rethinking Institutional Theories of Political Moderation," 318.

^{47. &}quot;Narenda Modi not involved in Gujarat riots: SIT report," The Indian Express, February 4, 2011; Vidya Subrahmaniam, "SIT: Modi tried to dilute seriousness of riot situation," The Hindu, February 4, 2011.

^{48. &}quot;SIT findings ensure Narenda Modi can't shake off riot taint," Times of India, February 4, 2011.

^{49.} For example, one of the primary objectives of the female youth movement of the VHP is to "caution our sisters of the conspiracies of alien faiths like Islam and Christianity." Vishwa Hindu Parishad, "Durga Vahini," http://vhp.org/vhp-glance/youth/durga-vahini, accessed December 6, 2011.

^{50.} Vishva Hindu Parishad, "Swagatam," http://vhp.org/swagatam, accessed November 14, 2011; VHP, "Cow Protection," http://vhp.org/vhp-glance/dimensions/cow-protection, accessed November 15, 2011; VHP, "FAQ: Religious Conversions."

^{51.} Bajrang Dal: The Official Website, http://www.hinduunity.org/bajrangdal.html, accessed March 6, 2012.

knives in preparation for the construction of a Hindu temple at the Babri Mosque site.⁵² VHP's rhetoric and use of violence have prompted a backlash from more moderate nationalists, particularly from those in the BJP who think that Bajrang Dal's violent tactics are counterproductive and give Hindu nationalists a bad name.⁵³

Regarding its relationship with religious minorities, VHP, like BJP and RSS, has been particularly concerned with what it considers forced conversions of Hindus by Christians and with Islamic terrorism directed against Hindus.⁵⁴ Recently, the VHP and Bajrang Dal have been directly implicated in instigating and orchestrating the communal violence after the Godhra fire.⁵⁵ At the insistence of the Supreme Court, thousands of VHP and Bajrang Dal members were later arrested for their alleged role in the anti-Muslim riots.⁵⁶

Equally contentious has been the role of VHP and other Hindu nationalist groups in the 2008 violence against Christians in Orissa.⁵⁷ While Orissa has typically experienced one of the highest incidences of communal violence in India, the assassination of a prominent VHP leader sparked a particularly gruesome massacre in August 2008.⁵⁸ Several Hindu nationalists (including a prominent BJP member of the legislative assembly) were convicted for their roles in the violence.⁵⁹

Tensions between Hindu and Christian communities often center on the issue of conversions. While Part III of the Indian Constitution grants a basic set of religious freedoms, called "Fundamental Rights," to all religious groups in India, many states have additional anti-conversion laws that prohibit conversion based on fraud or force. Many of these laws have been championed by the BJP and have a number of reporting requirements. ⁶⁰ BJP, RSS, and VHP as well as some moderate Hindus have argued that Christian missionaries are violating these laws by converting Hindus,

^{52.} Biswajeet Banerjee, "Bajrang Dal activist take up arms," *Times of India*, June 13, 2001; Bajrang Dal: The Official Website, accessed March 6, 2012.

^{53. &}quot;Rein in Parivar outfits, PM tells RSS," Tribune News Service, New Delhi, April 28, 2002.

^{54.} IPCS and CSIS, expert roundtable; Iris Vandevelde, "Reconversion to Hinduism: A Hindu Nationalist Reaction against Conversion to Christianity and Islam," *South Asia: Journal of South Asian Studies* 34, no. 1 (2011): 31–50; VHP, "Religious Conversions," http://vhp.org/faq/faq-rel/faq-rel, accessed November 15, 2011.

^{55.} Human Rights Watch, *We Have No Orders to Save You*, 6–14; Sheela Bhatt, "Intelligence chief who had warned Gujarat government transferred," rediff.com, April 8, 2002, http://www.rediff.com/news/2002/apr/08bhatt.htm.

^{56.} Samar Halarnkar and Mahesh Langa, "Godhra victims, VHP angry with Narenda Modi," *Hindustan Times*, February 21, 2011.

^{57.} John Zavos, "Conversion and the assertive margins: An analysis of Hindu nationalist discourse and the recent attacks on Indian Christians," *South Asia: Journal of South Asian Studies* 24, no. 2 (2001): 74; "Security for Karnataka churches," BBC News, September 23, 2008.

^{58. &}quot;Orissa tops in communal violence," *Press Trust of India*, October 21, 2008; Hari Kumar and Heather Timmons, "Violence in India Is Fueled by Religious and Economic Divide," *New York Times*, September 4, 2008; "BJP MLA convicted in Kandhamal riots case," *The Hindu*, September 9, 2010.

^{59. &}quot;BJP lawmaker gets jail for murder in Kandhamal riots," *India Talkies*, September 9, 2010; Shireen Bhatia, "Convictions Few for Anti-Christian Violence in Orissa, India," Compass Direct News, New Delhi, November 15, 2009.

^{60.} Constitution of India, Part III, Articles 25–28; American Center for Law & Justice (ACLJ), "Religious Freedom Acts': Anti-Conversion Laws in India," June 26, 2009, 2, http://media.aclj.org/pdf/freedom_of_religion_acts.pdf.

particularly those from the lower castes.⁶¹ According to a former party official, "the right to practice does not give one the right to convert."62

Pakistan: State-Sponsored Militancy and Pakistani Taliban

In the years leading up to the independence of British India—which encompassed all of what is now Pakistan, India, Burma, Bangladesh, Sri Lanka, and Nepal—two competing visions of postcolonial governance emerged. The first view, espoused by the Congress Party, advocated a unified, democratic, and secular state that would map onto the areas under the British Raj. The second, promulgated by the Muslim League, questioned whether the Congress Party's state would afford equal rights and participation to all of its religious communities, or whether Hindu majoritarian policies would marginalize British India's sizable (but minority) Muslim population. It argued instead for a separate Muslim homeland, also a secular democratic state, but one in which Muslims would constitute the overwhelming majority.⁶³

It was from this debate that Islamic scholar Maulana Abul Ala Maududi articulated a third view of post-colonial governance. Like the Muslim League, he advocated for a Muslim majority state. Unlike the Muslim league, Maududi sought to create a theocratic state, one based on the social, economic, and political tenants of his interpretation of Islam and subject to the rulings of Islamic scholars. Maududi founded the organization Jamaat-i-Islami (JI), or Islamic Society, in 1941.64 In 1945, another party, called Jamiat Ulema-e-Islam (JuI), or Assembly of Islamic Clergy, emerged advocating for an Islamic state as well. JuI, which had broken from its Indian parent organization, Jamiat Ulema-e-Hind, was a specifically Deobandi group that sought a more rigid implementation of Islamic law than Maududi's JI.65 Neither JI nor JuI's visions succeeded in gaining popular momentum in the final years of British rule, so when independence and partition came about in 1947, the new state of Pakistan was created largely according to the Muslim League's

Given that religious identity had been the primary consideration in the partition, it is unsurprising that the first conflict between the new states of India and Pakistan occurred along these same lines. A number of "princely states"—small polities—had existed, and for most the decision about whether to become part of Pakistan or part of India was straightforward. That was not the

^{61.} Some Indians who do not support Hindu extremists also not believe the Christian missionaries in Orissa were "innocent" or "orthodox" in their tactics. Sushoba Barve, Centre for Dialogue and Reconciliation, author interview, Delhi, India, February 24, 2012; Hari Kumar and Heather Timmons, "Violence in India Is Fueled by Religious and Economic Divide," New York Times, September 4, 2008; ACLJ, "Religious Freedom Acts."

^{62.} IPCS and CSIS, expert roundtable.

^{63.} Irfan Ahmad, "The State in Islamist Thought," International Institute for the Study of Islam in the Modern World (ISIM) Review 18 (2006): 12-13; Irfan Ahmad, "Jamaat-e-Islami of India," Global Networks 5, no. 3 (2005): 283-84.

^{64.} Husain Haqqani, "The Ideologies of South Asian Jihadi Groups," Current Trends in Islamist Ideology 1 (2005): 15-18; "Philosophy," Jamaat-e-Islami Pakistan, http://jamaat.org/beta/site/page/8, accessed January 25, 2012.

^{65.} Joshua T. White, "Pakistan's Islamist Frontier: Islamic Politics and U.S. Policy in Pakistan's North-West Frontier," in The Afghanistan-Pakistan Theater, Militant Islam, Security and Stability, ed. Daveed Gartenstein-Ross and Clifford D. May (Washington, D.C.: Foundation for Defense of Democracies, 2010), 45.

case for Kashmir, however. A Muslim rebellion broke out in the district of Poonch in September 1947, and Kashmir's status became a major issue of contention, as 12.5 million Muslims, Hindus, and Sikhs moved across the newly created borders amid a wave of communal violence. Unable to quell the unrest, Kashmir's leader requested Indian assistance and India responded by making its support contingent upon Kashmir's accession to India. Intervention by Indian forces prompted Pakistan to deploy its military to the area, starting a war that would last until the cease-fire of January 1949.66

By the 1960s and 1970s, the India-Pakistani conflict, which had originally been based on religious identity and minority rights, had come to encompass more strictly political issues as well. The 1965 India-Pakistan War, while predicated on many of the unresolved issues of the Jammu-Kashmir settlement (some political, some religious), was also the result of escalation over the border dispute at the Rann of Kutch (in contemporary Gujarat), and by the interests of regional and international actors. The 1971 Indo-Pakistan War resulted largely from India's involvement in East Pakistan's separatist movement (contemporary Bangladesh). West Pakistan did enlist JI, JuI, and local religious militias against Bengali and Indian forces, but unequal resource allocation, ethnicity, regional geopolitics, and Cold War proxy politics, not religion, were the fundamental driving forces behind that conflict.⁶⁷

In the early 1950s, Maududi and the JI (which had been largely outside of the public spotlight since partition) and other Sunni theologians began campaigning for a decree declaring all people of the Ahmadi sect to be "non-Muslims." During this time, Ahmadi communities—who consider themselves Muslims—had been the targets of repeated communal violence, culminating in the 1953 Lahore Riots and 70 days of martial law. Maududi and another prominent member of JI were arrested and charged with treason and inciting sectarian violence. Two decades later, the Pakistani state officially declared Ahmadis "nonbelievers," and anti-Ahmadi sectarianism has continued to be an important issue in Pakistan's political scene since the riots in Lahore.⁶⁸

General Muhammad Zia ul-Haq's rise to power in 1977 marked a new era in Pakistan's history. While debates over which sect of Islam would have the most influence had been occurring to some degree since partition, these divisions were intensified when the Zia regime launched its "Islamization" program. His first step was to institute an obligatory *zakat* (tithe) for all Pakistanis, based on the Hanafi school of Sunni Islam. After instituting the *zakat*, General Zia moved on to integrate his Hanafi Sunni interpretation of *shari'a* into Pakistan's broader economic, educational, judicial, and social systems. Under General Zia, JI's relationship with the Pakistani state became much stronger and Zia handpicked many of the party's leaders as his advisers.⁶⁹ JuI also saw improved relations with the state during this time, although it did not receive the same level of preferential treatment.⁷⁰

^{66.} International Crisis Group, "Kashmir: Learning from the Past," *ICG Asia Report* no. 70, December 4, 2003, http://www.crisisgroup.org/~/media/Files/asia/south-asia/kashmir/070_kashmir_learning_from _the_past.pdf.

^{67.} Tinaz Pavri, "Help or Hindrance: Third Parties in the Indo-Pakistani Conflict," *Negotiation* 13, no. 4 (2007): 373.

^{68.} Sadia Saeed, "Pakistani Nationalism and the State Marginalization of the Ahmadiyya Community in Pakistan," *Studies in Ethnicity and Nationalism, 2007 ASEN Conference Special* 7, no. 3 (2007): 137; *Report of the Court of Inquiry into the Punjab Disturbances of 1953* (Lahore: Government Printing Office, 1954), http://www.thepersecution.org/dl/report_1953.pdf.

^{69.} Hasan-Askari Rizvi, Military, State and Society in Pakistan (New York: St. Martin's, 2000), 170-76.

^{70.} White, "Pakistan's Islamists Frontier," 53.

The success of the Iranian Revolution in 1978 and 1979 inspired some in Pakistan's Shi'a community to take more proactive action. In 1980, Tahrik-i Nifaz-i Fiqh-i Ja'fariyya (TNFJ), or the Movement for the Implementation of the Ja'fari Law, was founded initially to protest the imposition of the Sunni zakat, but soon came to advocate for Shi'a participation in the Islamization process and for freedom to publicly practice and celebrate the Shi'a faith. Some Sunnis believed TNFJ was linked to the regime in Tehran and that it wanted all Pakistanis to be held to a Shi'a interpretation of shari'a. In 1985, Sipah-e-Sahaba Pakistan (SSP), or Army of the Prophet's Companions, was formed in Jhang District, Punjab, as a Sunni reaction to Iran's Shi'a revolution and the rise of organizations such as the TNFJ. 71

But SSP's concerns went beyond the national issues related to General Zia's Islamization policies. They were the product as well of local dynamics in Jhang district, where landed Shi'a elite had historically dominated local politics. Challenges to this Shi'a monopoly from local Sunni traders and intra- and inter-biradari (kinship group) rivalries combined to create a favorable environment for sectarian conflicts to emerge.⁷² During the late 1980s and early 1990s, sectarian sentiments bubbled over into full-scale sectarian violence, starting in Jhang and spreading into the rest of Pakistan. Both SSP and TNFJ spawned militant wings and more radical organizations. After the assassination of TNFJ leader Allama al-Husayni in 1987, a militant group called Sipah-e-Mohammad (SM), the Army of Mohammad, split from TNFP and began attacking Sunni elements, particularly SSP and its affiliates.⁷³

The 1980s and 1990s were also a time of fractionalization for the Sunnis. When SSP's cofounder, Maulana Haq Nawaz Jhangvi, was killed by Shi'a militants at the turn of the decade, some elements within the group became dissatisfied with SSP's senior leadership and strategic vision. In 1996, former SSP activist Riaz Basra officially broke from SSP and formed the militant organization Lashkar-e-Jhangvi (LeJ), or Army of Jhangvi, named after the city of Jhang and the surrounding region, where LeJ has enjoyed strong financial and political support. SSP and LeJ continue to be closely allied.74

There have been conflicts between Sunni sects as well, especially Barelvis and Deobandis. Barelvi Islam has strong Sufi origins and deep roots within Pakistan. Deobandis believe that some Barelvi practices involving revering and celebrating the Prophet Muhammad and Muslim saints violate some fundamental tenets of Islam. For most of Pakistan's history, Deobandis and Barelvis

^{71.} Muhammad Qasim Zaman, "Sectarianism in Pakistan: The Radicalization of Shi'i and Sunni Identities," Modern Asian Studies 32, no. 3 (1998); White, "Pakistan's Islamists Frontier," 689-716; Haqqani, "The Ideologies of South Asian Jihadi Groups," 21; Mohammad Waseem, "Political Sources of Islamic Militancy in Pakistan," ed. Ian Talbot, The Deadly Embrace: Religion Violence, and Politics in India and Pakistan 1947-2002 (Karachi: Oxford University Press, 2007), 145-63; Vali Reza Nasr, "The Rise of Sunni Militancy in Pakistan: The Changing Role of Islamism and the Ulema in Society and Politics," Modern Asian Studies 341 (2000): 139-80; Animesh Roul, "Sipah-e-Sahaba: Fomenting Sectarian Violence in Pakistan," Terrorism Monitor 3, no. 2 (January 26, 2005), Jamestown Foundation.

^{72.} Tahir Kamran, "Contextualizing Sectarian Militancy in Pakistan: A Case Study of Jhang," Journal of Islamic Studies 20, no. 1 (2009): 55-85.

^{73.} Hassan Abbas, "Shiism and Sectarian Conflict in Pakistan, Identity Politics, Iranian Influence, and Tit-for-Tat Violence," Combating Terrorism Center at West Point, September 22, 2010, 38-39.

^{74.} South Asian Terrorism Portal (SATP) "Lashkar-e-Jhangvi," http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/pakistan/terroristoutfits/lej.htm, accessed February 9, 2012; International Crisis Group (ICG), "The State of Sectarianism in Pakistan," Asia Report no. 95 (April 18, 2005): 14, http://www.crisisgroup.org/~/ media/Files/asia/south-asia/pakistan/095_the_state_of_sectarianism_in_pakistan.pdf.

coexisted peacefully. However, after the rise of SSP and other Deobandi militant groups, tensions between the two increased. Following a number of Deobandi-led attacks on Barelvi shrines in the 1980s, a Barelvi organization, Sunni Tehreek, was founded, which explicitly lobbied for the exclusion of Deobandis (and another Sunni sect, Ahl-e-Hadith) from religious and secular leadership positions. With support almost exclusively from the Karachi area, Sunni Tehreek has had altercations with the SSP. There have also been recent attacks on Barelvi shrines in Punjab and particularly Lahore, and Barelvis have retaliated. In one notable case involving the removal of a Barelvi banner celebrating the Prophet, Barelvis have attempted to use Pakistan's infamous Blasphemy Law against the Deobandis responsible.⁷⁵

Two other important forces shaped the geography of Pakistani militant groups during the 1980s and 1990s. The first of these forces was the Soviet invasion of Afghanistan and the resulting conflict between the Soviet-backed government and the armed opposition, called the *mujahideen* (see next section). Many of Pakistan's sectarian groups, including JI, JUI, and SSP, were powerful forces in influencing the Pakistani government to back the resistance fighters, and many of their members became mujahideen soldiers. Other groups, such as Hizb-e-Islami, Harkat-ul-Jihad-al-Islami (HuJI), and HuJI's splinter group Harkat-ul-Mujahideen-al-Islami (HuM), were founded specifically to fight against the Soviet-backed government in Kabul. Many of these groups continued to exist long after the Soviet withdrawal from Afghanistan in 1989. During the fight against the Soviets, Pakistan experienced a decrease in sectarian violence. This decrease can be attributed, in part, to the degree to which many of the sectarian groups had moved toward an ideology that, at least during that period, placed a high premium on Muslim unity (even Muslims excluded from the mujahideen, such as Shi'as, were considered less of an enemy than the "godless" communists).

The second force shaping patterns of militancy in Pakistan was the rise of anti-Indian groups in Kashmir in the 1990s. After the Soviet withdrawal, many former mujahideen turned their attention eastward to Kashmir, forming or joining organizations such as Hafiz Muhammad Saeed's Lahore-based Lashkar-e-Taiba (LeT), or Army of the Pure.⁷⁸ The structures of organizations such as HuJI and HuM remained largely intact, with only their intended targets changing significantly.⁷⁹ Jaish-e-Muhammmad (JeM), or Army of the Prophet, emerged as a splinter group from HuJI and HuM in 2000. JeM's founder, Maulana Masood Azhar, a former HuA leader, was reportedly assisted by the Pakistani Inter-Services Intelligence (ISI) and the SSP in organizing and supporting

^{75.} Marvin Weinbaum, Middle East Institute, author interview, February 29, 2012; Wajahat Ali, author interview, March 2, 2012; "Rise of Sunni Tehreek," *Hindustan Times*, November 8, 2010; Arif Jamal, "Sufi Militants Struggle with Deobandi Jihadists in Pakistan," *Terrorism Monitor* 9, no. 8 (February, 24, 2011), http://www.jamestown.org/programs/gta/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=37562&cHash=520e65450a 548a2042eeb6146b793490. Non-Muslim religious minorities have also experienced discrimination and, at times, direct violence. Pakistan's Christian community has faced discrimination on both religious and class-based grounds.

^{76.} Haqqani, "The Ideologies of South Asian Jihadi Groups," 15–18; White, "Pakistan's Islamist Frontier."

^{77.} Wajahat Ali, author interview, March 2, 2012.

^{78.} Daveed Gartenstein-Ross, "Religious Militancy in Pakistan's Military and Inter-Services Intelligence Agency," in *The Afghanistan-Pakistan Theater, Militant Islam, Security and Stability*, ed. Daveed Gartenstein-Ross and Clifford D. May (Washington, D.C.: Foundation for Defense of Democracies, 2010), 36; Haqqani, "Ideologies of South Asian Jihadi Groups," 24; SATP, "Lashkar-e-Toiba," http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/states/jandk/terrorist_outfits/lashkar_e_toiba.htm.

^{79.} SATP, "Harkat-ul-Jihad-al-Islami (HuJI)"; SATP, "Harkat-ul-Mujahideen (HUM)."

the group. Despite its more recent emergence in Pakistan's militant landscape, JeM quickly became one of the most notable and dangerous nonstate armed movements in Kashmir.⁸⁰

The events of September 11, 2001, dramatically altered militancy in Pakistan. While many Pakistani groups could have been considered Taliban sympathizers throughout the 1990s, it was not until after American troops entered Afghanistan that these groups came together to join fighters from the former Taliban regime, based mainly in Pakistan's Federally Administered Tribal Areas (FATA) and making cross-border attacks.⁸¹ Some made deals with the Pakistani government in exchange for free movement in parts of the tribal areas, but others began to attack Pakistani state and military targets. 82 In late 2007, organizations based in FATA and parts of the North-West Frontier Province (NWFP)—now called Khyber Pakhtunkhwa (KPK) Province—founded an umbrella group called Tehrik-i-Taliban Pakistan (TTP), the Student Movement of Pakistan, under the leadership of Baitullah Mehsud.83

The objectives of the TTP, known popularly as the Pakistani Taliban, can be separated into three categories: enforcing shari'a, bringing an end to Pakistani military operations in FATA and KPK, and ousting NATO forces from Afghanistan.84 The first, enforcing shari'a, is clearly religious in nature, while the second is based largely on the pragmatic need to maintain free movement in FATA. The third is partly religious and partly political: their jihad—in Islam, the term means a striving for a worthy and ennobling cause—is the cause of defending Muslims from foreign invaders. Baitullah Mehsud frequently mentioned the Qur'an's references to jihad as a justification for his organization's actions both in Pakistan and across the border.85 In fact, some of the most important schisms within TTP have centered around the question of whether the Pakistani state was a legitimate target of jihad, or whether only foreign forces could be targeted—although there is some question whether the disagreement is religious (the legitimacy of attacking fellow Muslims) or pragmatic (the efficient use of limited resources).

Afghanistan: Mujahideen and Successors

Afghanistan has long been divided between reformers and traditionalists. Amanullah Khan, who ruled as king of Afghanistan from 1919 to 1929, was a reformer who improved education for both boys and girls, modernized the country's constitution with civil rights protections, and changed family law to better protect women and children. Traditionalists, particularly among some Pash-

^{80.} SATP, "Jaish-e-Mohammed (Army of the Prophet)," http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/india/ states/jandk/terrorist_outfits/jaish_e_mohammad_mujahideen_e_tanzeem.htm; SATP, "Sipah-e-Sahaba Pakistan," http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/pakistan/terroristoutfits/Ssp.htm.

^{81.} Hassan Abbas, "A Profile of Tehrik-i-Taliban Pakistan," Combating Terrorism Center (CTC) Sentinel 1, no. 2 (January 2008): 1.

^{82.} Syed Manzar Abbas Zaidi, "A Profile of Baitullah Mehsud," The Long War Journal, September 2008, 14-15, http://www.longwarjournal.org/multimedia/Baitullah-profile-Manzar-LWJ-09302008.pdfn.

^{83.} Abbas, "A Profile of Tehrik-i-Taliban Pakistan"; Zaidi, "A Profile of Baitullah Mehsud." Baitullah Mehsud was killed in Pakistan through a drone strike on August 5, 2009. He was replaced by his nephew Hakimullah Mehsud.

^{84.} Jayshree Bajoria, "Pakistan's New Generation of Terrorists," Backgrounder, Council on Foreign Relations, December 9, 2011, http://www.cfr.org/pakistan/pakistans-new-generation-terrorists/p15422; Abbas, "A Profile of Tehrik-i-Taliban Pakistan," 2.

^{85. &}quot;Pakistan Taleban vow more violence," BBC News, January 29, 2007; Zaidi, "A Profile of Baitullah Mehsud."

tun tribes, objected to the modernization, and although an armed rebellion was put down in 1925, the rebellion slowed implementation, and by the end of the decade Amanullah was deposed and his reforms overturned. During the 40-year reign of Mohammed Zahir Shah (1933–1973), Afghanistan established foreign relations, universities, and a modern constitution. Because King Shah gave a degree of autonomy to tribal and ethnic leaders in most rural areas, implemented modernizing reforms slowly, and allowed that both the 1931 and 1964 constitutions be explicitly based on Sunni Hanafi law, his rule did not spark the violent backlash that other reformers suffered before him and later.

In the 1960s, two different kinds of student movements emerged: communist and Islamist. Some university professors had been educated at Al Azhar University in Cairo, Egypt, where they were exposed to the Muslim Brotherhood, and they inspired the Islamist movements in Afghanistan. During the 1970s, however, the communists gained power. Daoud Khan had been prime minister of Afghanistan from 1953 to 1963, but he deposed King Shah in a bloodless coup in 1973 with the help of the communist party, the People's Democratic Party of Afghanistan's (PDPA). In 1975 the Islamists split: Burhanuddin Rabbani remained with the relatively moderate Jamiyat-i-Islami that he had founded, whose membership was largely Tajik (with some Pashtuns and Uzbeks), and Gulbuddin Hekmetyar founded the more radical Hizb-i-Islami, whose members were mainly Pashtuns. Hizb later divided into two factions, one led by Hekmatyar and another by Yunes Khalis. All of the Islamists, however, opposed the communists. In 1978, the PDPA removed Daoud from power and moved rapidly to institute modernist reforms, some directly targeting traditional tribal practices that some rural tribes interpreted as an attack against Islam. The Islamist groups likewise opposed the PDPA's reforms. Amid the violent backlash that followed, the Soviet Union invaded Afghanistan in support of the communist regime, and the Islamists went underground.

The fight against the Soviet-backed communist regime was not solely about religion. Islam certainly served as a way to unify different tribal and ethnic groupings that otherwise had little in common. But secular calculations drove some of the groups as well. The PDPA attempted to seize and redistribute land based on the Soviet model, and some government reforms paralyzed the country's agricultural production. The rebellion that followed these restructurings led the Soviet Union to intervene. Some conservatives believed the communists' liberal reforms challenged their cultural honor. And the Soviet invasion certainly challenged their territorial holdings.

Pakistan's leaders had long felt threatened by Pashtun nationalists in Afghanistan, who had sought to unify the Pashtun areas of southern and eastern Afghanistan with the Pashtun areas of FATA, KPK, and Balochistan in Pakistan, to form a nation they called Pashtunistan. For centuries, Pashtun identity had taken precedence over Muslim identity—and it was a powerful unifying force against outside invaders. During the Soviet era, however, Pakistan faced the challenge that its most important allies in the fight against Soviet encroachment were Pashtuns: it needed their support, but feared their nationalism. Islam provided the perfect alternative organizing construct: "a religious opposition would have broad appeal in an overwhelmingly Muslim country, without the implicit territorial threat of an ethnic-nationalist opposition."

^{86.} Olivier Roy, Islam and Resistance in Afghanistan (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1986).

^{87.} Afghanistan Research and Evaluation Unit, "Land Rights in Crisis: Restoring Tenure Security in Afghanistan," March 2003, 5, http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/apcity/unpan016656 .pdf, accessed March 19, 2012.

^{88.} Michael Rubin, "Who Is Responsible for the Taliban?" *Middle East Review of International Affairs* 6, no. 1 (March 2002).

Pakistan's Inter-Services Intelligence (ISI) directorate worked with the U.S. Central Intelligence Agency (CIA) to recruit Islamic fighters to combat Soviet expansionism from Central Asia. After the Soviets had invaded Afghanistan, refugees began flowing over the border into Pakistan, where refugee camps were set up. The ISI installed schools that taught an extremely conservative version of Sunni Islam and military training camps that taught recruits how to fight. It channeled money and weapons mainly to the Hizb-i-Islami faction led by Hekmetyar, and to his old rivals in Jamiyat-i-Islami, led by Rabbani, and other religious groups, but forbade foreign fighters not affiliated with these mujahideen from using Pakistani territory (and actively sidelined some of the more nationalist mujahideen leaders).89

Once the Soviet Union withdrew, Islam did not remain a unifying factor among the mujahideen groups. Rather, their differing interests and power struggles led to the eruption of a civil war during the 1990s. When the Soviet Union collapsed, several military commanders for the communist regime cut deals with some mujahideen leaders. One of the most significant was the deal between Abdul Rashid Dostum, an Uzbek and a military commander in charge of Afghan troops in the north of the country, and Ahmad Shah Massoud, a Tajik and mujahideen who had built a sizeable following despite not being a favored recipient of Pakistani assistance, and whose guerrilla warfare strategy had proved particularly effective against the Soviets. After the communist regime fell, Rabbani became president, and Massoud became minister of defense. Together with Dostum, they fought against Hekmatyar—Jamiyat's rival since the 1970s—who with Pakistani support continued to fight against Kabul despite the fall of the communist regime. Dostum switched to Hekmatyar's side in 1994, then helped to form what came to be known as the Northern Alliance when he returned to Rabbani and Massoud in 1996—and so it went.

Amid this chaos of the 1990s, Afghan civilians suffered greatly, partly due to war and partly due to the abuses committed by the warlords who controlled the areas in which they lived. A small band of conservative religious students—led by their teacher, Mullah Mohammad Omar, and supported in part by elements of the Pakistani state—entered southern Afghanistan from Pakistan and began a campaign against abusive warlords and extortionists. After initial success in clearing some towns and highways, they managed to take the city of Kandahar in late 1994. As they imposed a strict social order in the areas they came to control, many Afghans—tired of the abuses they had suffered at the hands of other warring factions—joined the movement and helped the Taliban consolidate their control of the country. With success came alliances with warlords in control of other areas—even with warlords who did not share their religious outlook—and by 1996 the Taliban had come to control most of the rest of the country, with the areas controlled by the Northern Alliance being the main exception.

The Taliban regime governed according to their extremely rigid interpretation of Islamic laws, banning art, music, most other physical forms of culture, many sports and pastimes, and, most notably, women from public life. 90 Their rule was orthoprax rather than orthodox—that is, they enforced behavior, not belief. Men were required to grow long beards, for example, and women

^{89.} Paul Andrew, "The CIA, ISI, and Mujahideen, 1979-1992: The Makeup of Afghan Resistance Groups to Soviet Occupation," East European History, May 8, 2009; Hassam M. Kakar, The Soviet Invasion and the Afghan Response, 1979-1982 (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1995).

^{90.} Ahmed Rashid, Taliban: Militant Islam, Oil and Fundamentalism in Central Asia (London: I.B. Tauris, 2008), 25; Alia Brahimi, "The Taliban's Evolving Ideology," 3, July 2010, London School of Economics Global Governance Program, http://www.humansecuritygateway.com/documents/LSE TheTalibans EvolvingIdeology.pdf.

required to wear head-to-toe burkas. While initially happy that the Taliban had brought order to their communities, most Afghans quickly came to despise the kind of order they imposed. But the Taliban fell from power only after their guests in the country, al Qaeda, attacked the American homeland in 2001, and the United States convinced Pakistan to turn against them. The United States and Pakistan then backed the Northern Alliance, and the Taliban, quickly removed from power, soon became an insurgency—based largely in Pakistan, where they planned and launched attacks against another internationally backed government in Afghanistan.

Religion and Militant Groups' Strategies for Gaining Support

For all of these groups, religion has been a relevant factor in efforts to achieve objectives and win support in communities. This section considers some of the ways that religion interacted with four of the main methods these groups used to gain support: relations with the state, service provision, kinship and patronage networks, and diaspora outreach.

Relations with the State

Militant groups have enjoyed direct state support, sought political power by forming political parties, made deals of convenience with the state, and sought to become the state. The mujahideen, the Taliban, SSP, and JeM all depended on direct support from Pakistan at various times. For its part, Pakistan has used money and religion to keep the groups on its side. In only a few years, the Pakistani Taliban already have a long history of signing and breaking peace treaties with Islamabad when needed. Similarly, in Afghanistan Massoud brokered a ceasefire with the communist regime during the 1980s to give him time to consolidate his gains. During the civil war, Dostum allied with the state or with its enemies, depending on his calculation of expedience. And many such groups were political parties or had political wings, such as JI and JuI in Pakistan during the Zia era. The RSS, VHP, and particularly the BJP are well integrated into the formal government and security establishment at the local, state, and national levels.

The Taliban sought to establish an Islamic emirate and had a multifaceted approach to succeeding. They were most successful at winning the allegiance of the Pashtuns, but in general they downplayed tribal, regional, or political identities, and instead promoted pride in village-level identity. The Taliban used traditional Afghan institutions and values to their tactical advantage, giving special importance to the preservation of *Pashtunwali* norms—the traditional social codes of the Pashtuns—and used their knowledge of the Pashtun social landscape to choose local leaders who would maintain and promote their image as "heralds of a better Islamic order." Indeed, Jalaludin Haqqani—today head of one of the most important Taliban-affiliated insurgent networks—was viewed early on as the perfect co-optable leader, who could act as a Taliban proxy: he was well-versed in Islam but had no independent ambitions except to continue to rule his terri-

^{91.} Ayesha Siddiqa, "Terror's Training Ground," Newsline, September 9, 2009.

^{92.} Zaidi, "A Profile of Baitullah Mehsud"; Abbas, "A Profile of Tehrik-i-Taliban Pakistan."

^{93.} Rizvi, "Military, State and Society in Pakistan," 170-76; White, "Pakistan's Islamists Frontier," 53.

^{94.} Abdulkader Sinno, "The Strategic Use of Islam in Afghan Politics," *Religion and Politics in South Asia*, ed. Ali Riaz (New York: Routledge, 2010), 18.

^{95.} Ibid., 21.

tory.96 In addition, the Taliban manipulated Islamic symbols to enhance their legitimacy, as when Mullah Omar donned the Cloak of Mohammed, a venerated religious relic, and adopted the title Amir al-Mu'minin (Commander of the Faithful). 97 Finally, their brutal suppression of dissent allowed them to consolidate control of almost 90 percent of the country by 2001, despite the damage their policies had done to Afghanistan's economy and their own popularity.98

While these examples do not capture the full range of how these groups have interacted with state institutions, they are nonetheless indicative of a broader pattern of often-uncertain ties to the state. Where state structures are relatively strong, state officials often make an effort to co-opt, control, or contain these groups, while the groups themselves try to find ways to limit that influence. Where state structures are relatively weak, these groups often try to penetrate and regulate the state to suit their own ends. In both cases, the groups have had mixed results. The ability to gain support seems to depend in part on the degree to which their religious (and other) views align—or are made to align—with the views of important segments of society, such as state elites or powerful members of civil society who compete with state elites.

Service Provision

Another way militant groups have sought to gain support is by providing services to the populations with which they interact. Most such groups in Pakistan and Afghanistan are not terribly good service providers but can exploit frustrations related to poverty, unemployment, illiteracy, and poor governance as a way to gain support. The TNSM in Pakistan's Swat Valley and the Taliban throughout Afghanistan provided dispute resolution and other justice services, taking advantage of the state's weakness in those areas. Islamabad's 2009 truce with TNSM allowed the latter to provide shari'a courts, as the people of the region had demanded in the past. However, its brutal forms of punishment and reparations became increasingly unpopular (and in 2009 a military operation removed TNSM from power).

Recently, the proliferation of the Taliban and related insurgent groups has been witnessed in key cities such as Karachi and Lahore. It is clear that they are beginning to operate in Pakistan's important political and economic areas, although the extent of their influence in these areas is not yet known.⁹⁹ It was estimated in 2008 that there were roughly 2,000 madrassas with ties to insurgents around Karachi. 100 The vast majority of madrassas in Pakistan are what they have historically been— charitable institutions that teach children the Qur'an and other religious texts and history. However, in part due to the legacy of the 1979 Soviet invasion and the use of madrassas to train

^{96.} Ibid.

^{97.} Normitzu Ormishi, "A Nation Challenged: A Shrine," New York Times, December 19, 2001, http:// www.nytimes.com/2001/12/19/world/a-nation-challenged-a-shrine-a-tale-of-the-mullah-and-muhammad-s -amazing-cloak.html.

^{98.} Kaja Borchgrevink and Kristan Berg Harpviken, "Afghanistan's Religious Landscape: Politicising the Sacred," Norwegian Peacebuilding Centre, March 2010, http://www.peacebuilding.no/var/ezflow_site/ storage/original/application/c26cbef2a1eba915ba936369d39f2f98.pdf.

^{99.} Ahmed Humayun, "Saving Pakistan's Heartland," Foreign Policy, February 8, 2010, http://www .foreignpolicy.com/articles/2010/02/04/saving_pakistans_heartland.

^{100.} Richard Engel, "The 'Talibanization' of Pakistan's biggest city," World Blog, MSNBC, September 30, 2008, http://worldblog.msnbc.msn.com/_news/2008/09/30/4376914-the-talibanization-of-pakistans -biggest-city.

mujahideen, some of these madrassas have and continue to promote radical Islamist views.¹⁰¹ Some madrassas are run directly by radical or militant organizations. For example, SSP is known to control many Sunni madrassas. Other madrassas are not run directly by these organizations, but by individuals or groups with financial or social ties to militant organizations.¹⁰²

In madrassas that have been co-opted by nonstate armed groups, religion is used as a political tool to encourage recruitment and mobilize community support. Such radicalized Sunni madrassas do not only promote animosity toward the Shi'a, the state of Pakistan, and the West; they also contribute to tensions between Barelvis and Deobandis. Many of the most radical madrassas are Deobandi or Wahabi in philosophy and tend to reject Barelvi traditions and attempt to convert Barelvi students to their more rigid interpretations of Islam.

Militant groups have also provided some emergency relief and long-term development aid. JI, for example, has provided food, water, and shelter in Peshawar and Swat, where there are internally displaced persons due to natural disasters or conflict. Similarly, Falah-e-Insaniyat, which has ties to Jamat-ud-Dawa—a charity considered a front for the banned militant group Lashkar-e-Taiba—has also provided limited relief activities. Five years ago, Islamic charities with ties to radical insurgent groups led relief efforts after deadly earthquakes around Islamabad, granting a degree of short-term support to Islamist groups. 106

The Hindu nationalist groups have engaged in both short-term (in the case of crisis response) and long-term (in the case of large-scale development projects) assistance in their communities. In 1996, RSS volunteers were lauded for their efforts in the aftermath of the in-air crash between a Saudi and Kazakh plane over the village of Charkhi Dadri. More recently, the RSS garnered a great deal of international attention for its prominent role in the 2001 Gujarat earthquake relief efforts. Not only were RSS volunteers among the first responders in Gujarat and Charkhi Dadri, but they also performed duties such as removing the dead from collapsed buildings that some other NGOs would not. Similarly, VHP and RSS volunteers were at the forefront of crisis response and recovery following the 2005 Indian Ocean Tsunami in Tamil Nadu. 109

^{101.} Rania Abouzeid-Mingora, "Taliban Ousted, Pakistan's Swat Valley Still Longs for Islamic Justice," *Time*, April 25, 2010, http://www.time.com/time/world/article/0,8599,1984067,00.html.

^{102.} Dressler, *The Haqqani Network*, 15; SATP, "Sipah-e-Sahaba Pakistan," http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/pakistan/terroristoutfits/Ssp.htm.

^{103.} Ayesha Siddiqa, "Terror's Training Ground, Newsline, September 9, 2009.

^{104.} Ibid.

^{105.} Robert Mackey, "Pakistan Vies with Islamists to Aid Flood Victims," *New York Times*, August 2, 2010, http://thelede.blogs.nytimes.com/2010/08/02/pakistan-vies-with-islamists-to-aid-flood-victims/?ref=world.

^{106.} Christopher Kremmer, "Charities linked to extremists lead quake relief," *The Age*, November 21, 2005, http://www.theage.com.au/news/world/charities-linked-to-extremists-lead-quake-relief/2005/11/20/1132421545811.html.

^{107.} IPCS and CSIS, expert roundtable; Zafarul-Islam Khan, "RSS role in Charkhi," *Organiser*, December 8, 1996; "Of Blood and Dust, Tears and Graves," *Radiance Views Weekly*, November 24, 1996, published in *Organiser*, December 8, 1996.

^{108.} Edward Simpson, "Was there discrimination in the distribution of resources after the earthquake in Gujarat? Imagination, epistemology, and the state in western India," Non-Governmental Public Action Programme, 23, London School of Economics, July 31, 2008.

^{109.} Tata Institute of Social Sciences, *The State and Civil Society in Disaster Response: An Analysis of the Tamil Nadu Tsunami Experience* (Mumbai: The Book Centre Ltd., 2005); Simpson, "Was there discrimination in the distribution of resources?" 19–20.

The RSS and VHP have also initiated large-scale and long-term development projects. In 1979, the RSS established a community service organization called the Seva Bharati (Indian Service) with the primary objective of expanding access to health care and education, particularly among the urban poor in the slums of the major cities. 110 Today, Seva Bharati has grown from a single front organization into a network of more than 45,000 RSS-linked charitable organizations in India. 111 The VHP has a parallel service organization called the Vishwa Hindu Parishad Sewa (VHP Service). 112 Both the RSS and VHP charities provide a range of educational, social welfare, health care, and rural development services nationwide. 113

The RSS also has its own educational front, Vidya Bharati (Indian Education), which, with more than 18,000 schools and 2.4 million students, is one of the largest providers of private education in India.¹¹⁴ The self-declared objective of these schools is to train children to be "the protector[s] of [the] country, *Dharma* (Religion), and culture." Students enrolled in RSS schools are taught about Hindu history, Hindu religious texts, prominent Hindu leaders (including RSS leaders), sanskars (Hindu behaviors), and Sanskrit. 116 The RSS's schools, much like its shakhas, rely heavily on religious and cultural symbols and rituals. Also like the shakhas, these schools openly foster Hindu patriotism and support for Hindu nationalist groups. Indeed, students begin each day by reciting the Ekatmata Stotr (a list of the places, people, and ideas associated with Hinduism that includes no small mention of RSS leaders and founders).¹¹⁷ The students end their days with a pledge to protect Bharat Mata (Mother India), with the implicit connotation that what needs protection is the *Hindu* nation and not what is internationally recognized as the state of India. 118 VHP also runs private schools in some states, but its educational activities are on a much smaller scale than those of the RSS.119

Hindu nationalist groups also provide cultural and religious services in their communities. VHP Sewa, for example, has built around 300 temples and trained more than 50,000 religious leaders in what it considers "backward areas" of southern India. Some of these temples are managed by VHP, while others have been transferred to community leadership. Throughout the country, VHP organizes festivals, fairs, and pilgrimages for Hindu believers, organizing not only the

^{110.} Christophe Jaffrelot and Ingrid Therwath, "The Sangh Parivar and the Hindu Diaspora in the West: What Kind of 'Long-Distance Nationalism'?" International Political Sociology 1, no. 3 (2007): 279.

^{111. &}quot;Welcome to Seva Darshan," http://www.sevadarshan.org, accessed November 29, 2011.

^{112.} Vishwa Hindu Parishad Sewa, "History," http://www.vhpsewa.org/index.php?m=page view&p=history.php, accessed November 30, 2011.

^{113.} For example, see the Andhra Pradesh version of Seva Bharati at "About Sevabharathi," http://www .sevabharathi.org, accessed November 29, 2011.

^{114.} Carrie Antal, "Reflections on religious nationalism, conflict and schooling in developing democracies: India and Israel in comparative perspective," Compare: A Journal of Comparative Education 38, no. 1 (January 2008): 89; Vidya Bharati, "Vidya Bharati: Akhil Bhartiya Shiksha Sansthan: About Us," http://www .vidyabharati.org/about_us.php, accessed November 30, 2011.

^{115. &}quot;Vidya Bharati: Akhil Bhartiya Shiksha Sansthan: About Us."

^{116.} Nandini Sundar, "Teaching to Hate: RSS' Pedagogical Programme," Economic and Political Weekly 39, no. 16 (April 2004): 1605.

^{117.} Sundar, "Teaching to Hate," 1609.

^{118.} Ibid., 1610.

^{119.} According to Vishwa Hindu Parishad Sewa, the VHP runs 596 primary schools, 156 secondary schools, and 53 senior secondary schools in Andhra Pradesh, Assam, Jharkhand, Manipur, Meghalaya, Rajasthan, and Tripura. Vishwa Hindu Parishad Sewa, "Activities: Education," http://vhpsewa.org/index .php?m=page_view&p=education.php, accessed November 30, 2011.

cultural events themselves, but also the provision of food, shelter, and health services for millions of travelers. 120

The Taliban generally use intimidation and coercion to gain support and consolidate power.¹²¹ They have funneled almost \$1 million into funding schools in its stronghold areas, but demand in return that schools adhere to a strict Islamic curriculum in tandem with Taliban ideology.¹²² The Taliban shadow government, a network of individuals appointed as shadow officials in the provinces, offers mediation and justice where the formal system is not operational or is corrupt.¹²³ They administer their own punishments and intimidate residents to acknowledge or work with the central government. It is believed that they have a support network numbering in the thousands.¹²⁴ However, they are generally perceived as providing few services that are truly useful.¹²⁵ Their strategy to solidify community support relies more on intimidation or the exploitation of ethnic and social tensions.¹²⁶

The success of service provision depends on a number of factors. These efforts seem to have a better chance of winning support where the state and other licit institutions have a relatively limited presence, allowing malign nonstate groups to fill a void. Where the state and other institutions have more of a presence, malign groups might still provide services, but they face more competition for local support. Results are often mixed when nonstate groups allow themselves to pursue strong ideological or religious stances. In some cases they have won support from service provision, only to alienate local populations due to their religious demands or abuses, while in others their religious views have granted them initial legitimacy with a population that shares those views, but lost support after proving themselves poor service providers.

Kinship and Patronage Networks

The RSS, VHP, and BJP have used their access to the power and resources of the state to position themselves as heads of patron/client relationships. ¹²⁷ This patronage can be either direct or indirect. Those with direct access to BJP officials can elicit favors from them when necessary or benefit directly from state corruption. For example, while observing the aftermath of the 2001 Gujarat

^{120.} Vishwa Hindu Parishad Sewa, "Activities: Religion," http://vhpsewa.org/index.php?m=page _view&p=religious.php, accessed November 30, 2011.

^{121. &}quot;The Danish force received intelligence that Taliban leaders were having to resort to violent methods to maintain discipline within their own ranks. To set an example, fighters who did not want to fight were tied up, stripped, and thrown into the Helmand River." Peter Dahl Thruelsen, "The Taliban in southern Afghanistan: a localized insurgency with a local objective," *Small Wars and Insurgencies* 21, no. 2 (June 2010): 256.

^{122.} Antonio Giustozzi, *Negotiating with the Taliban: Issues and Prospects* (New York: The Century Foundation, 2010), 22; Giustozzi, *Koran, Kalashnikov, and Laptop*, 105.

^{123.} Griff Witte. "Taliban establishes elaborate shadow government in Afghanistan," *Washington Post*, December 8, 2009, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/12/07/AR2009120704127.html.

^{124.} Faheem Haider, "Amidst Local Government Absence, Taliban Develops a Shadow Government," Foreign Policy Association, February 7, 2011, http://foreignpolicyblogs.com/2011/02/07/amidst-local -government-absenc-taliban-develops-a-shadow-government.

^{125.} Asia Foundation, Survey of the Afghan People, 2011.

^{126.} International Crisis Group, "Afghanistan: The Problem of Pashtun Alienation," August 5, 2003, http://merln.ndu.edu/archive/icg/afghanistanpashtunalienation.pdf.

^{127.} Kalyanaraman, IDSA, author interview, February 22, 2012.

earthquake, "those with political contacts in the administration, political parties, or elsewhere sensibly exploited these connections."128 With the BJP controlling both the state and the national government during this time, those with BJP connections had much to gain from them, and not just during the earthquake.¹²⁹ Some researchers have suggested that the BJP funneled money into the RSS's Vidya Bharati during its tenure as the ruling party, even though this would have been a clear violation of the Indian Constitution. 130

Pakistani and Afghan militants have long used kinship and religious networks as means of influence, and often have turned to foreign sponsors or illicit trade for sources of income. Most importantly, they build off support networks already in place, reaping financial benefits (via patronage or direct financial backing), legitimacy, security, and popular support. They also often network and collaborate with each other.¹³¹ Many groups that have their origins in the mujahideen movement, such as the Haqqani network and the Pakistani Taliban, continue to collaborate on the Afghan/Pakistan border, particularly in the Miram Shah area. 132

Regardless of how they are mobilized, kinship ties have proven to be useful tools for advancing the interests of nonstate groups. These ties, however, are not without risks. No matter how effective they might be, patronage networks also run the risk of alienating local populations and political leaders when "in groups" are too rigid and not sufficiently inclusive. Networks bring people together and allow them to maximize results, but by definition, networks also exclude. How these groups adjust to this reality can affect how successful they are locally and in the long term.

Diaspora Outreach

Hindu nationalist groups receive some of their financial, cultural, and political support from Indians living abroad. 133 Both the RSS and the VHP promote a transnational Hindu identity and extend their protection of Hindus and celebration of Hindutva to those living outside of India. 134 The VHP, for example, has established branches in more than 80 countries to strengthen links between the diaspora and the subcontinent, promote Hindu culture, and gain support for the

^{128.} Simpson, "Was there discrimination in the distribution of resources after the earthquake in Gujarat?" 19.

^{129.} This type of direct patronage, of course, may have little or nothing to do with religious identities per se. Allegations of corruption, clientelism, and individual-level political favoritism have been levied at the Congress Party and other political actors that do not espouse religious or identity group rhetoric.

^{130.} Sundar, "Teaching to Hate," 1609, 1612; KHOJ for a plural India Programme, The Constitutional Mandate and Education, Report presented to the Central Advisory Board on Education (CABE) Sub-Committee on Regulatory Mechanisms for Textbooks and Parallel Textbooks Taught in Schools Outside the Government System, April 6-7, 2005, http://www.sabrang.com/khoj/CABEReport.pdf.

^{131.} An obvious example of this kind of networking is the mujahideen movement. In this case, groups with different objectives collaborated with each other and foreign militant groups to create a larger fighting force and training infrastructure for the fight against the Soviet government in Kabul.

^{132.} Ahmed Rashid, "North Waziristan: Terrorism's new hub?" Washington Post, May 5, 2010; Dressler, *The Haggani Network*, 15.

^{133.} See Catarina Kinnvall and Ted Svensson, "Hindu nationalism, diaspora politics, and nation-building in India," Australian Journal of International Affairs 64, no. 3 (June 2010): 284-86; Jaffrelot and Therwath, "The Sangh Parivar and the Hindu Diaspora in the West."

^{134.} Allon Gall, Athena S. Leoussi, and Anthony Smith, The Call of the Homeland: Diaspora Nationalisms, Past and Present (Leiden, Netherlands: Koninklijke Brill NV, 2010), 329.

organization. ¹³⁵ The VHP is particularly strong in diaspora communities in the United States and Canada, while the RSS has a stronger foothold in Europe and particularly the United Kingdom. In both Europe and North America, branches located abroad provide many of the same cultural, religious, and humanitarian services as those located in India. ¹³⁶

It is not clear exactly the degree to which diaspora participation contributes to Hindu nationalism inside of India. ¹³⁷ One expert has argued that most of the Indian diaspora in the United States is not particularly interested in contributing to divisive nationalist movements inside of India. Rather, these groups are ideologically more interested in building U.S.-India relations than mobilizing on Indian domestic issues. ¹³⁸

Because of the persistent conflict in Afghanistan for the past three decades, a significant diaspora community has developed, most notably in the United States, Germany, Pakistan, and Iran. Pakistan also has a significant diaspora community living primarily in the Middle East, Europe, and North America. Pakistan ranks 10th in the world for remittances, sending home roughly \$9.4 billion in 2011. Most of the militant groups in Afghanistan and Pakistan receive funding from wealthy "like-minded" donors, other religiously affiliated groups, and external governments, but not members of the diaspora as such. Al Qaeda brings in financial, political, social, and cultural capital from a range of Muslim diaspora groups, not just Pakistanis and Afghans. Some in these diaspora communities are recruited to fight, but generally groups recruit locally from mosques and madrassas. The Haqqani network also taps wealthy donors abroad, especially from Gulf States. Sipah-e-Sahaba (SSP), which operates in Pakistan, receives significant donations from the Saudi government, while the Shi'a Militants in Pakistan (SMP) is funded by the Iranian government.

^{135.} Manjari Katju, *Vishva Hindu Parishad and Indian Politics* (Hyderabad: Orient Longman Private Limited, 2003), 155.

^{136.} Chetan Bhatt, "Dharmo rakshati rakshitah: Hindutva movements in the UK," *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 23, no. 3 (2000): 559–93; Chetan Bhatt and Parita Mukta, "Hindutva in the West: mapping the antimonies of diaspora nationalism," *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 23, no. 3 (2000): 407–41; Jaffrelot and Therwath, "The Sangh Parivar and the Hindu Diaspora in the West," 283.

^{137.} The following roundtable discussion demonstrated that there was a wide range of opinions on the role played by the Diaspora in the actions of Hindu nationalists inside of India. IPCS and CSIS, expert roundtable.

^{138.} Amer Latif, visiting fellow, Wadhwani Chair for U.S.-India Policy Studies, at CSIS, Washington, D.C., January 12, 2012.

^{139.} U.S. Census Bureau, U.S. Census 2006; Sonja Huag and Stephani Muessig, "Muslimisches Leben in Deutschland," *Bundesamt für Flüchtlinge und Migration* (2009), 76, chart 5; United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, "Islamic Republic of Iran," 2012.

^{140.} See http://siteresources.worldbank.org/INTPROSPECTS/Resources/334934-1199807908806/Top10.pdf.

^{141.} Bruce Hoffman et al., "The Radicalization of Diasporas and Terrorism," vii, RAND National Security Research Division, http://www.rand.org/pubs/conf_proceedings/2007/RAND_CF229.pdf, accessed May 7, 2012.

^{142.} Mark Mazzetti, "Brutal Haqqani Crime Clan Bedevils U.S. in Afghanistan," *New York Times*, September 24, 2011, http://www.nytimes.com/2011/09/25/world/asia/brutal-haqqani-clan-bedevils-united-states-in-afghanistan.html?pagewanted=all.

^{143.} Mufti, Religion and Militancy in Pakistan and Afghanistan.

Conclusions

Of the many ways in which religion factors into these groups' efforts to gain support, perhaps the most obvious is as a recruitment tool. The prayer rituals of the RSS, the VHP's pilgrimages, the campaign promises of the BJP, and the invocation of Q'uranic references to jihad are effective ways that militant leaders have articulated their messages and gained supporters. The Pakistani state has emphasized Pakistanis' Muslim identity when it has been necessary to unify in favor of policies (such as the creation of the state) or against some enemy (such India or the Soviet Union), or to diminish the effectiveness of some movement (such as the Pashtunistan movement). In some cases, groups used religion to deliberately cultivate a cadre of supporters, as in the case of the establishment of the RSS schools or the madrassas in Afghan refugee camps in Pakistan. 144 Other times it is not religion per se that is important, but the religious networks that provide leaders with an opportunity to gain support. The VHP was successful in cultivating sympathetic diaspora communities in the United States and Canada largely because it was able to map onto existing structures of spiritual leaders and their followers. 145 The same certainly can be said for the wide variety of sectarian groups in Pakistan, which generally recruit from within their own sects' madrassa networks. 146

In addition to employing religion as a recruitment tool, groups have a wide range of religionrelated motivations. While some leaders have used religion to consolidate their own personal or political power for reputational or financial reasons, others have genuinely sought to establish a religious state or at least to formally institutionalize religious values. That was the goal of the Taliban, and they succeeded for a time. TNSM managed to briefly establish an Islamic regime in the Swat Valley of Pakistan. The BJP has been known to compromise its position on some religious issues when politically expedient, while the RSS and VHP have remained somewhat more consistent in their ideology and rhetoric, even at the risk of alienating moderates.¹⁴⁷ The BJP, for example, toned down its advocacy for the Ayodhya temple when faced with mounting political opposition. But the RSS, BJP, and VHP have all appealed to the rhetoric of Hindutva and advocated for the institutionalization of Hindu values.

Some groups' efforts have been bolstered by the important social and psychological benefits provided by religion at the community level. In the face of overwhelming odds against the Soviet enemy, mujahideen fighters were able to turn to their religion for comfort and inspiration. Ordinary Hindus have suffered amid communal violence, but at least for the young men who participated in the daily RSS rituals, religion offered them a sense of purpose, community, and belonging. For those who perpetrated attacks against minorities, religion provided a framework to justify the violence that might otherwise lead to psychological guilt or social or legal censure. For the families of those who are killed during the outbreaks of communal violence, religious discourse provides a mechanism to rationalize what might otherwise be considered a senseless death or an unbearable cost.

^{144.} Vidya Bharati runs training camps in addition to schools and encourages students to attend. See "Vidya Bharati: Akhil Bhartiya Shiksha Sansthan: About Us." Further, not only students, but also parents are the intended recipients of pro-RSS ideology. Students are often instructed to bring home RSS materials from school.

^{145.} Jaffrelot and Therwath, "The Sangh Parivar and the Hindu Diaspora in the West"; Sundar, "Teaching to Hate," 1610.

^{146.} Mufti, Religion and Militancy in Pakistan and Afghanistan.

^{147.} Ruparelia, "Rethinking Institutional Theories of Political Moderation"; VHP, "Religious Conversions," http://vhp.org/faq/faq-rel/faq-rel, accessed December 12, 2011.

Whether as an original motivation or a justification after the fact, religion has been a relevant factor in militant groups' efforts to gain support. U.S. officials who hope to address the activities of these groups in this strategically important region will have to account for factors including the use of religious texts or claims in justifying violence; the roles of both proselytism and religious persecution in increasing radicalization; and the violence that can occur when certain sites or geographic locations are imbued with sacred significance. Policymakers have sometimes assumed religion is a more prominent feature than it is, but in other cases religion has been central but overlooked. By including religion as a distinct category of analysis, then, policymakers will be better equipped to approach violent conflicts or situations of social unrest, such as the events in the Arab world today.

CSIS | CENTER FOR STRATEGIC & INTERNATIONAL STUDIES

1800 K Street, NW | Washington, DC 20006 Tel: (202) 887-0200 | Fax: (202) 775-3199 E-mail: books@csis.org | Web: www.csis.org

